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The meeting was called to order at 3.10 p.m.

AGENDA ITBM 126: MEASURES TO PREVENT INTERNATIONAL TERRORISM WHICH ENDANGERS OR
TADB INNOCENT HUMAN LIVES OR J!:OPARDIZES FUNDAMENTAL FREEDOMS AND STUDY OF THE
UNDERLYIHG CAUSES or THOSE llORMS OF TERRORISM A~O ACTS or VIOLENCE WHICH LIE IN
MISERY, lo'RUSTRATION, GRIEVANCE AND DESPAIR AND WHICH CAUSE SOME PEOPLE TO SAOUFICE
HUMAN LIVES, INCLUDING THEIR OWN, IN AN ATTDtPT TO EFFErT RADICAL CHANGES
(continued) (A/'."lj564, A/C.6/42/L.2 (see also A/C.6/42/L.l, pp. 2-3»

(a) REPORT or THE SECRETARY-GENERAL (continued) (A/42/519 and Corr.l and Add.l)

(b) CONVENING, UNrlER THE AUSPICES OF TItE UNITED NATIONS, OF AN INTERNATIONAL
CONJI'ERENCE TO DEFINE TERRORISM »11:.' ro DIFFERENTIATE IT FROM THE STRUGGLE OF
PEOPLES r,,"~ NATIONAL LIBERA'rION (~ontinued) (A/42/193 and I\dd.1-3)

1. Mr. MAKTARI (Yemen Arab Republic) said that document A/42/5l9, in dealing with
acts of terro,ism by individuals, had not addressed the motives underlying the
terrorist actiohs of certain Governments against other Governments and peoples.
The action~ of the racist Governments in Palestine and South Africa could not be
ascribed to frustration or despair. Their objective was to occupy ~erritory,

violate sovereignty, kill innocent citizens aad destroy industrial and residential
centres.

2. The phenomenon of terrorism could be traced back to the colonial era. As
subjugated peoples fought for and achieved their independen:e, the colonizers
sought to compensate for their losses by referring to the heroic actions of
national liberation movements as terrorism. In view of the internation3l nature of
the problem, and the threat which it posed to international stability and security,
there was a n~cd to study its underlying causes and to define terrorism in
preparation for the adoption of effective measures against it.

3. The proposal of the Syrian Arab Republic to convene an tnternational
conference for that purpose enjoyed his delegation's full support, not least
becaus. the time had come to differentiate between real terrorists and real freedom
fighters. The struggle of the Palestinian people against the Zionist invaders
could in no circumstances be described as terrorism since it was that people's
right to defend itself by all the legitimate '"eans lit i"s disposal. The Ame-ican
people's struggle against British colonialism ha~ been seen as legitimate, as had
been those of various European peoples against the Nazi and Fascist regimes. It
was astonishing that States whose peoples had resort~d to &rmed struggle against
thoee forms of oppression should cOl.tinue to apply dlfferent standards to the
Palestinian people's Rtrug91e against zionism.

4. If the intention wap to achieve consensus in the battle against ~errorism, it
waB difficult to understand why co-operatio~ towards a ~9finition of terrorism
through an international conference under United Nations auspices should be
rejected. His country, for its part, supported all efforts to combat the
phenomenon through the work of the Ad Hoc Committee on International T~rrorism.
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5. Mr.. SELVA (Nicaragua) said that his country t a party to most of the
international conventions on the various forms of '. erorism, which was a growing
phenomenon - reSUlting from the lack of the neceBsary political will on the part of
some Stat•• - and could thus lead to fULther wars.

6. Under the Decleration of Principles of International Law concerning Friendly
Relations and Co-operation among States in accordance with the Charter of the
United Nations, everl State had the duty to refrain from organizing or encouraging
the organization of irregular forces or armed bands, including mercenaries for
incuraion into the terr~tory of another State, as well as the duty to refrain from
organizing, instigating, assisting or acquiescing in organized activitiea within
its territory directed towards the commission of such acts. He alao wished to
refer to article 3 (g) of the n~finition of Aggression in that connection.

7. The undeclared war against Nicaragua, the acts of aggression again.t the
Palestinian people and other Arab States, South Africa's acts of aggression and
destabilization against neighbouring countries and the reign of terror to which the
block population of South Afri~a and Namibia were being subjected were but a few
examples of acts of State terrorism.

8. The question of international terrorism and its underlying causes was of great
importance to Nicaragua, which for the past ae~n years had been a victim of State
terrorism. In that connection, he wished to refer to General Assemblj resolution
39/159, paragraph 1. It was haLd to know how to classify the acts of aggression
committed against Nicaragua by bands of mercenaries. In 1981, a sum of '19 million
had been approved for the establishment of mercenary forc~s. In 1982 ·covert
operations· directed against Nicaragua had been authorized and a relevant Security
Council resolution had been vetoed. I~ the same year the international airport at
Managua and fuel storage-tanks at Corinto had been attacked and a CIA handbook on
operations against Nicaragua had been prepared. In 1984 CIA commandoes had mined
Nicaragua'. principal ports. Faced with those military and paramilitary activities
directed againat its sovereignty and territorial integrity, Nicaragua had taken the
matter to the International Court of Justice. However, in 1985 and 1986 the
aggressor Government in quelltion had set aside consMerable additional amourlts for
the mercenary forC8s. Unfortunately, the United States Administration planned to
increaae yet further the funds it was channelling to the terrorist forces, thua
openly demonstrating that its support for the relevant agr~ments signed by the
five central American Presidenta was merely rhetorical and that 1t would continue
to flout the principles and norms of international law. The Judgment deliver~d by
the International Court of Justice in June 1986 had condemned the country in
question for its conduct.

9. Mr. ROSENSTQCK (United States of America), speaking on a point of order,
requested the Ch&irman to read out the full title of the item before the Committe9.

10. The CHAIRMAN read out the title of the item under consideration.

11. Mr. SELVA (Nicaragua) said that Nicaragua had consistently sought, by all the
peaceful means at its disposal, to end the war of aggression that had been imposed
on it.
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12. His delegation supported the initiative tak~n by the Syrian Arab Republic
concerning the convening of an international confere",~e, under united Nations
auspices, on the question of international terrorism. All forms of international
terrorism were to be condemned and fought, and appropriate measures that were in
accordance with:nternational law must be adopted. Nicaragua recognized the
inalienable right to self-determination and indePftndence of all peoples under
colonial and racist regimes or bther ':orlRs. of foreign domination, as well as the
legitimacy of all national liberation movements. Lastly, it believed that the
Ad Hoc Committee on International Terrorism should resume its work.

13. Mr. SKIBSTED (Denmark), speaking on behalf of the twelve member States of the
European Community, said that the upsurge of terrorism during the past decades
represented an alarming ~evelopment on the international scene, leading to lose of
human life and constituting a threat to orderly and friendly relations between
nations. The role of the United Nations in dealing with terrorism wae set out
clearly in General Assembly resolution 40/61, whose adoption by consensus had been
a significant step forward in international co-operation against terrorism and
which, in the view of the Twelve, should form the basis for future work on the
issue. That resolution, like security Council resolution 579 (1985), was fully
consistent with the view held by the Twelve and set out in document A/42/201 that
no cause, however legitimate, could ever justify resorting to acts of terrorism and
that such acts damaged whatever cause the perpetrators claimed to be pursuing.

14. Referring to the proposal for the convening, under the auspices of the United
Nations, of an international conference to define terrorism end to differentiate it
from the struggle of peoples for national liberation (A/42/193 and Add.1-3), he
said that the ability of peoples to exercise their right to self-determination
would be ill-eerved if that ri9ht were discussed at an international confe~ence to
define terrorism. Such an exercise would give further credit to the false idea
that a link existed between that right and terrorism. Moreover, as experience had
shown and as the representative of Canada had explained in his statement at the
28th meeting of the Sixth Committee, the difficulties of defining terrorism were
insurmountable and attempts to reach consensus on a definition were bound to fail.
Ready as they were to take part in constructive and practical international
co-operation in eradicating terrorism and eliminating its underlying causes. the
Twelve were convinced that the negative consequences of holding such a conference
would be overWhelming and that to embark upon the exercise would destrcy the
consensus constructed with much difficulty in 1985. They consequently OP~IBed the
proposal.

15. Inviting the Committee to approve draft resolution A/C.6/42/L.2, of which all
the member States of the European Community were sponsors, he referred in
particular to operative paragraphs 1, 2 and 4 and to the sixth preambular
paragraph. It was the con.ider~ view of the TWelve that thp. best results were
achieved by avoid~ng generalities an~ focusing on specific acts of terrorism. The
international conventions listed in the sixth preambular paragraph were examples of
that approach. The ongoing work within the International Civil Aviation
Organization (ICAC) and the International Maritime Organization (IMO), referred to
in operative paragraphs 7 and 8 was also to be welcomed as a positive response to
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the request contained in General Assembly resolution 40/61. It wa6 particularly
encouraging to note that the work in question had proceed,ad by ounsenaus. After
drawing attention also to operative paragraph 9 0: the draft resolution, he
expressed the hope that the consensus reached at the fortieth session would be
preserved and that the General Assembly WQuld once ~gain take a unanimous stand
against international terrorism.

16. Mr. MIRZAIE-YENGEJEH (Islamic Republic of Iran) said that his country, which
had been the target of terrorist attacks and had lost a number of its prominent
revolutionary figures through such attacks, shared the international community's
increasing concern over international terrorism carriee out by individuals or
States. !' ~ondemned all such attacks and had taken the necessary steps towards
curbing and combating terroris., inter alia, by ratifying the Tokyo, Haguo and
Montreal Conventions relating to the safety of civil aviation and the International
Convention on the Preventi~n and Punishment of Crimes against Internationally
Protected Persons, including Diplomatic Ag~nts. All those instruments were
applicable in his country as domestic legislation, moreover, since the item had
last been considered by the General Assembly the hijackers of a foreign aircraft
had been tried there and had been sentenced to imprisonment. It \ as encouraging to
note that the number of parties to the aforementioned conventions as well as to the
International Convention against the Taking of Hostages had increased, and the ICAO
and IMO were to be commended for th.ir continuing efforts in the field of
preve'ntion of ter rorist acta. It was regrettable, however, that existing
conventions, resolutions and declarations dealt only ~1th specific acts of
terrorism and that no serious institutional attempt had so far been !.'ade to study
the phenomenon of terrorism in general or its underlying causes.

17. In the past two decades, international terrorism had assumed new dimonsions
and emerged in new forms, of which State terrorism was the most harmful and
deadly. Certain States committed terzorist acts on a large scale ~nd employed
modern means for purposes of domination of other countries or inte,ference in their
internal affairs. While acts of individual and group terr~ri~ had rightly been
condemned, due attention had not been given to their underlyin

J
~aU8es. Those

omissions needed to be remedied. A distinction had to be drawn between the
puniahment of perpetrators of terrorist acts and the eradication of international
terrorism. The prosecution and punishment of offenders, imporcant as it was a
preventive measure, could never .uffice to eliminate int~:nntional terrorism unless
its social, economic and political causes were also taken into ccnsideration. The
identification and removal of the underlying causes would reduce the number of acts
of terrorism and hence the n.el! for enforcement acHuns.

18. For those reasons, his delegation supported the proposal for the convening.
under the auspices of the United Nations, of an internat 1 0nal conference to define
terrori!,m and di fferentiate it fran the struggle of peop.l.es for national
liberation. To combat a phenomenon in the absence of a c~ear and well-established
definition seemed neither logical nor pOBsible, mozeover, it was a fundamental
principle of criminal law that every offenc~, inclUding all its constituent
elements, should be preci.ely characterized. Under Article 1, paragraph 4, of the
Charter, the united Nations was mandated to serve as a centre for t~e consideration
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of global problems such as that of international terrorism. From the legal point
of view, several elements for a definition of international terrorism which
differentiated it from national liberation movements were already established. His
dolegation could not agree with the view that the proposed conference would fail to
yield positive results and would merely reopen an inconclusive debate. The task of
defining international terrorism would doubtless not b~ easy, but once a generally
aceepted definition ~_~ available it would facilitate the adoption of effective
measures to combat terrorism, as opposed to measures ag~inst peoples fighting for
national li ~ration. In that connection, it should be recalled that th~ United
Nations had, after long and patient discussion, succeeded in producing a Definition
of Aggression. To arrive at a definition of international terrorism &h~uld

therefore not be impossible.

19. Zionists, racists and the oppressors were, as usual, making every effort to
dir.tort the facts and mislead world public opinion so as to 1istract attention from
the just and heroic struggles of the peoples of ralestine, South Africa, Namibia
and Nicaragua and to dis9'Jise their true goals.

20. Mr. VENKATRAMIAH (India) said that his country's deep concern at the growing
incidence of terrorism was reflected in a number of actione it had undertaken at
the regional and international levels. A chapt~r on terrorism had been included at
India's initiative in the declaration adopted by non-aligned countries at the New
Delhi meeting of the Co-ordinating Bureau of the Non-Aligned Movement in
April 1986. At the Unite~ Nations, India had played an important role in the
drafting of General Assembly resolution 40/61, adopted by consensus in 1985, and
within the Commonwealth, concern at terro~ist activities had been reflected in the
Nassau declaration of 1985. India was a party to the Tokyo, Hague and Montreal
Conventions relating to the safety of civil ,viation and to the Convention on the
Prevention and Punishment of Crimes against Internationally Protected Persons,
including Diplomatic Agents, and wae actively participating in the ongoing work
within !MO. At the r.egional level, the member countries of the South Asian
Association for Regional Co-operation, of w'lich India was one, were currently
engaged in negotiations on a draft regional convention on terrorism and had already
reached ~greement on a definition of extraditable terrorist offences, an ~greement

wh1ch repreAented a unique achievement. At the bilateral level, India had entered
into arrangements with a number of countries to facilitate the extradition and
prosecution of fugitive offenders alleged to have o:~mitted acts of terrorism. At
home, too, India had enacted legislation proscribing acts of terrorism.

21. While supporting the implementation of meaSUles aimed at curbing terrorism,
his Government firmly believed that if the menace was to be completely eliminated,
it was essential to study and address che underlying causes. A clear distinction
existed between terrorism on the one hand and the legitimate struggle of peoples
under COlonial and racist regimes for self-determination and in~ependence, on the
other. India believed that cert~in acts carded out with a view to undermining the
political : territorial sovereignty of States also constituted terrorist acts.
The activities of mercenaries and acts which fell under the heading of State
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terrori~m could not be condoned, they were in no way less serious than terrorist
acts committed against innocent individuals, and all States had a responsibility to
refrain fran them.

22. Within the unitelj Nations, India was participating In negotiations aimed at
concluding 8n international convention against the recruitment, use, financing and
training of mercenaries and was a member of the Special Committee on Enhan~ing the
Bffectiveness of the Principle of Non-Use of Porce in International Relations,
which ha~ recently completed a draft declaration on that SUbject. His Government
regar~ed co-operation among Member States as the key element in combating
international terrorism and considered that such co-operation should take the
following forms: Member States which had not become parties to the various
international conventions dealing with terrotiem should do 80 and should imple.ent
those conventions through appropriate national legislation, terrorists should be
punish~d and given severe penalties, St.tes should refrain from acts of terrorism
and should n~~ sponsor or support such acts, acts of terrorism should not be
treated as polit~cal offences, and, lastly, judicial aSGlstance betwenn States
should be expanded and strengthened 80 ttlat terror iats might be brouqht to book as
early as possible. The principles of peaceful coexistence. non-intervention and
non-interference had to be recognized and upheld in practice by all nations if
terr~rism was to be eradicated. The Committee should direct its efforts at
st~engthening and preserving the firm foundation which had been laid by the
adoption without a vote of resolution 40/61. Any attempt to tamper with that
foundation would be counterproductive.

23. ~r. VITO (Albania) said that in the 15 years since the item had fir~t appeared
in the Committee's agenda, terrorism had ccntinued to spread and had aesumad
alarming proportions. A striking feature was that the loudest protestations of
horror came from the camp of United States imperi~lism. The problem of terrorism
certainly had its legal aspects and there was no shortage of international legal
instruments on the subject, although not all those instruments were respected. But
in his deleqstion's view the p~oblem \~s, above all, a political one. Terrorism
was a social phenomenon rootfd in the system ef oppression and exploitation and in
the unjURt relationship betw~en production and distribution. In order to discuss
the problem, it was necessary to study its true causes and to identifj those
responsible. The general decay of bourgeois, society, widespread unemployment,
misery and despair had given rise to an increase in all forma of criminal
behaviour, bandl!tism of the mafia type had deeply penetrated into the State
apparatus of some countries and organized terrorism was used as a means of
depriving citizens of their democratic rights. Und6r such circumstances, it was
hardly surprising that the forces of reaction should seek to dpceive the working
masses and try to deflect their fear and hatred from the oppressive system, which
was the real culprit, to its victims.

24. His delegation took the view that the struggle against terrorism Should not be
confined to acts comm1,tted by individuals or groups but should extend to State
terrorism, which constituted the most dangerous form of the phenomenon ae well as a
flagrant viOlation vi the fund~mental principles of international law. The acts of
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aggression of United States imperialism against Viet Nam, Iran, Grenada, Lebanon
and Nicaragua and Soviet occupation of Afghanistan were typical examples of State
terrorism, as also were Israel's policies in respect of the Palestinian, Lebanese
and other Arab peoples and the systematic acts of terror perpetrated by the racist
regime of South Atrica against the Azanian and Namibian peoples and the
neighbouring countries.

25. His delegation was opposed in both theory and practice to all forms of
terrorism, wherevel, by whomever and for whatever motive they were committed, but
it also forcef"lly condemned the demagogic campaign conducted by bourgeois reaction
in order to discredit national liberation struggles by identifying them with
international terrorism and by branding freedom fighters as terrorists. A clear
distinction should be drawn between wars of national liberation on the one hand and
terrorism on the other. The struggle of the Palestinian people to recover its land
had nothing in common with the terrorist acts of Israeli Zi~nists against
Palestinian camps. The same was true of the struggle of th, Afghan people against
Soviet occupation, that of thA Azanian and Namibian peoples against apartheid, and
that ot the people of Nicaragua against the incursions of United States
imperialism. His country's resolute rejection of all forms of terrorism was
enshrined in its Constitution and its laws. Above ai~, however, it was the
socialist order itself which had done away with the political, social and economic
conditions conducive to terrorism. Socialist Albania would never perlait its
territory to be used for terrorist acts against other countries, and called upo~

all other States to follow its example.

260 Mr. ZURITA (Venezuela) said that, although ,111 Member States were of the view
that terrorism had a negative effect on friendly relations between States and on
world peace and co-operation, there was considerable disagreement on the issue of
international terrorism and its underlying causes, particularly in the context of
the exercise of the right of peoples to independence and self-determination. There
were still situations, such as colonialism and racism, the violation of human
rights and fundamental freedoms, and foreign occupation, that lent force to the
arguments of those wh~ practised violence. Measures to eliminate the underlying
causes of international terrorism must be adopted at the intern~tional level but
must not be permitted to interfere with State sovereignty. It was therefore to be
hoped that all States involved in situations that might give rise to international
terrorism would comply with paragraph 9 of General Assembly resolution 40/61.

27. Identification of the possible causes of terrorist violence did not appear to
give rise to the Bame difficulties as those encountered in the endeavour to define
terrorism. Acts of terrorism themselves were classified as offences by the
legislation of all States that sought to eliminate terrorism and such offences were
subject to severe punishment. Tho international community was aware of those
difficulties and ha~ therefore chosen to identify certain offences in the overall
category of terrorism and to deal with each offence by means of specific
multilateral agreemen~s. All the relevant international instruments were the
product of the international co-operation that was requiI'ed in order to Make the
condemnation of terrorism effective. His delegation welcomed the efforts made by
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lCAO and IMO in that connection. The chief problem did not lie in the drafting of
domestic or international legal norms or in the lack of a definition of
i.lternational terror ism but, rather, in the lack of the nace8sary political will.

28. Venezuela's foreign policy was based, inter alia, on the principles of
self-determination and the safeguarding of human rights and fundamental freedoms.
While strongly condemning violence as a way of combating violence, Venezuela did
not believe that it war.: reasonable to regard the exercise of the right to
liberation and ind~~endence as a form of terrorism. Member States, which must seek
to strike the proper balance between those two apparently conflicting positions,
had taken major steps in the right direction.

29. Mr. ~ADHAMI (Iraq) said that early attempts by the League of Nations to
counter terrorism had foundered because of a failure to adopt a satisfactory
definition of the term, whereas the past 40 years had seen the adoption of a number
of international conventions addressing various aspects ot the problem. Although
the contribution of thos~ instruments was positive, the need r~mained for a
specific definition. Particularly in recent years, there had been a tendency to
confuse acts of terrorism with the independence struggles of national liberation
movements against colonialist and racist regimes. Such confusion was not new,
during the Second World War, the Nazi regime had levelled the charge of terrorism
and s~bversion against individuals struggling for the freedom and independence of
their peoples. More recently, certain regimes had adopted terrorism as an
instrument of policy while continuing to describe the actions of their opponents as
terrorisn.. Examples could be seen in the aggression of the Zionist e~tity against
Lebanon and its attacks on th~ Iraqi nuclear reactor in 1981 and on the city of
Tunis in 1985.

30. His delegation, which condemned terrorist activities, supported the sacred
right of peoples to self-determination and independence, as enshrined in the
Charter, the Declaration on Principle' of International Law concerning Friendly
Relations and Co-operation among States and the many resolutions of the General
Assembly. That sacred right applied to the struggle of the Palestinian people
under the leadership of the Palestine Liberation Organization, and that of the
Namibian people under the leadership of SWA~.

31. In the late 1970s, another regime had adopted cerrorism as its official
ideology. The Irani~n regime, which believed in.the divine authority of the
so-called Imam over al~ Muslims, believed that the export of the Islamic revolution
was a binding obligation on the constitutional authorities of the Iranian State.
That revolution was a guise by which the regime hoped to achieve the occupation of
parts of the Arab world, particularly Iraq, and to bri~g them under Iranian
control. .

32. Mr. MIRZAIE-YENGEJEH (Islamic Republic of Iran), speaking on a point of order,
said that the Sixth Committee was not the appropriate forum in which to discuss the
imposed war.

I . ..



A/C.6/42/SR.34
Bnglish
Page 10

33. Mr. AL-ADHAMl (Ir~q) said that form~r Iranian President Abolhasan Bani Sadr,
reviewing the Iranian r~ime'B role in the internal affairs of Iraq i~ May 1980,
had stated that Khomei'li was the religious leader of both the Xranian and the Iraqi
peoples land that wh." he took action on bellalf of the Irani"n people against the
people of Iraq, it was a question of internal rather than external affairs. It ~a8

on the basis of that belief ti'at the Iranian r&9ime had initiated terr0r18t
military action against Iraq, culminating in the armed aggression of
4 September 1980. The scope of· such terrorist action had subsequently expanded to
include offences against other countries, particulally in the Arabian Gulf, the
dispatch of Iranian subversive eleme~ts to the holy city of Makkah, repeated
attacks 8jaillst Kuwait and subversion sponsored by Iranian embassies in th~ ~rab

countries of North Africa. Even when added to the terrorist acts of Iranian agent.
in non-Muslim countries and the use of hostages for blackmail, those offences
represented only a fraction of the catalogue of crimes committed by the Iranian
r&gime in viOlation of the principle~ of international law.

34. Despite the extremely complicated natur.. of the problem, it W1S essential that
terrorism should be defined and that clear cr'teria should be established to
differentiate it irom the struggle ~t peoples fer national liberation.

35. Mrs. SILVERA NUNEZ (Cuba) said that most countries rej~cted acts of
terrorism. S~nce 1959, the year in which its r~volution had triumphed, Cuba had
consistent~y and 'mequivocally condemned acts ~f terrorism and had taken specific
steps through the conclusion of bilateral agreelwnts witl' a view to eliminating
such acts, p'-rt:o.cularly thos~ involving internati(J.~"l civil aviation.

36. It was cOOllllOn knowledge that C,-' had been the victim of acts of terror iam,
sabotage and assassination atter.pt~ on ita leaders. Particular reterence should be
made in that connection to the sabotage of a Cuban airliner in Parbados by'
te:rorists of Cuban origin working for the CIA, aa a result of which 73 people had
lost their lives. The United Nations must take specific steps in the fteld in
question, on the basis of the recommendation~madr. in due course by the ~d Hoc
Committ.. on Internad<:>nal Terrorism. Uflfortun~",!I1y, some representativ"s had been
endeavouring, since 1972, to extend the scope of the definition of international
terrorism so as to include the struggles waged by peoples for their nation~l

liberation.

37. Terrorism as a State policy provided an ideological and politic~l

justification for imperialism, and the phenomenon of terrorism had developed in
such a way as to become a foreign-policy tool of some States. The approach taken
in draft resolution A/C.6/42/L.2 was narrow and unbalanced. It was important to
ta~e account of the underlying causer of international ter-rorism. A new climate
was developing in international relations, which gave reaeon to hope that there
would be a ~w period of international d'tente and that policies based on the use
of force, blackmail and interference in the internal affairs of States would be
eliminat~J or~e and for all from international relations The acts of ag9re8sion
COll',:",~tted against "the Lebanese and Pal4!stinian peoples constitutfl!d State terroriSM
and were a gross violation of the norms of international law. Furthermoro, Cuba
rejected any endeavour to equate acts of terrorism with the just and l(,gitimate
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struggles waged by naHond liberation movements for self-determination and
independence. Lastly, Cuba wished to exprE,ss its support for the initiative taken
by the Syr ian Arab Republ:Lc concerning the convening of an international conference
on the que13tion of international terrorism and to reaffirm it, willingness to
co-operate ir any negoHaU"•..a that were held, as a contribution to uni~ed Nations
efforts to eliminate terrorism.

39. Mr. NUGDALLA (Sudan) reiterated his country's commitment to the principles of
the United Nations as enshrined in the Charter and to the inalienable right of
peoples to self-determination and independence from oclonial, racist and other
for.ms of oppression. The Sudan, which had always opposed all acts of terrorism,
supported the United Nations resolutions and other instruments adopted in that
connection. It condemned A.lY policy or practice involving terrorism in relatiune
between States and any action by States designed to undermine thf' social and
polltical system of other soveleign States. It likewise condemnt:J all attempts to
equate terrorism with the legitimate struggle of peoples for nationpl liberation.

39. Terrorism, which had eluded definition, was a term used to refer to a wide
variety of individuals and ~roups, including liberation movemente whose struggle
was justified by the validity of their cause. The people of Palestine and the
occupied Arab territories and also of South Africa, for e~ample, were consistently
denied their right to self-determination, SUbJected to widespread harassment and to
genocide, and lived in constant terror. In such cases, a legitimate struggle was
acceptable as a last resort. The Sudan therefore agreed with the League of Arab
States, the Organization of the Islamic Conference and the members of the Movement
of Non-Aligned Countries that ~errorist acts committed by extremist groups or
individuals should be differentiated from the legitimate struggle of national
liberation movements against oppression. Accordingly, it favoured the convening of
an in~ernational conference on the subj~t.

40. Lastly, inasmuch as the Sixth Committee was required to provide support for
the innocent victims of terrorism and oppression, the underlying causes should be
treated On an equal footing with prevention.

41. Ms. LENGALENGA (Zambia) said that her country was greatly concerne6 at the
deteriorating situation with regard to international terrorism, whIch had spraad
rapidly in recent years to become the 9courge of modern times.

42. Zambia was among the countries of southern Africa which had been victims of
terrorist attack~ .. ~; the racist Pretoria r&9ime. South Africa's persistent act. of
a",gressior. against •. '; ighbour ing Afr ic!m States, the purpose of which was to force
them t(. a'.andon thei,r '3truggle against aparthefd, were conducted eil her by the
South African armed forcec or by mercenary aandit8 such as the Uniao Nacional para
e Independencia Total de Ang~la (UNITA) in Angola and the Mozambique National
Resistance (MNR) in Mozambique. South Africa'. continued illegal occupation of
Namibia and its r<!fllsal to co-operate in the implementath:m of Security Council
resolution 435 (1978) remained a matter of great concern to Zambia and the
international community as a whole.
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43. Her delegation agreed that the underlying Causes "t terrorism should be
studied with a view to eradicating it. It favoured a clear definition of terrorism
to differentiate it from the legitimate struggle of peoples for national
liberation, although certain r'gimes which supported policies of colonialism and
foreign occupation had attempted to give definlt10ns of terrorism that portrayed
legitimate struggles for national liberat.ion as te~rori.t acts. At the same time,
Zambia attached great importance to the principles laid down in the Charter of the
United Nations and believed that force should be uued only aa a last Lesort.
Zambia's willingness to co-operate with all peace-loving nationa in combating
international terror ism wan attested to by the fact that it was a signatory to
three out of the five international conventions on terrorism and was taking steps
to become a party to the other two. Lastly, her delegation, which called upon tr.e
international community to i~tensify the fight against international terrorism,
unequivocally condemned as criminal all acts of terrorism which caused misery and
loss of innocent human lives and disrupted international relations.

44. Mr. BOUABID (Tunisia) said th~t the unequivocal condemnation, by General
Assembly tesolution 40/61 of all dCts, methods and pract.ices of terrorism wherever
and by whomever committed was a positive development in the fight against terrorism
and part of the vigorous action undertaken since the beginnin~ o~ the 19608 to cope
with an increasingly disturbing phenomenon. The five international conventions
drawn up between 1963 and 1979, which dealt with specific acts of terrorism,
attested t~ the will of the international community to put an end to the scourge,
and the status of the implementation of thoee conventions, as reflected in the
annex to the report of the Secretary-General (A/42/5l9), revealed a genuine
determination to take action to prevent and ellminate terrorism In all its forms.
Widb! acceptance of those instruments would undoubtedly strengthen the fi~ht

against terrorism but could not alone provide a .elution to the problem. Also, the
solutions adopted thus far were purely sectoral for, while international terrorism
took many forms, international law in its ex~sting stat~ dealt with only somn of
them. While his delegation W4S pleased to note the two diplomatic conferences to
be convened in 1988 under the auspices of the ICAO and IMO respectively, it
considered that the general approach still remained a selective one and that in
future it would be advisable to give attention to any initiative likely to lead to
a more comprehensive approach to the task of codification.

45. Noting that the emphasis thus far had been more on punishment than on
prevention, he said that some might argue that it yould disauade any potential
perpetrator of a terrorist act if provision were made for aevere punishment and ita
~mplementation in close co-operation between StateS. Howev~r, while the doctrine
of dissuasion had been regarded as appropriate in certain other ca_~s, it could not
be endorsed when the circumstances were entirely differe~t. It would be pointless
to threaten, e~en with the direst punishment, those who were 80 affected by misery
and despair th8~ they were ready to lay down their liveH in carrying out such
acts. No matter ~ow severe such a system of punishment might be, therefore, it
lost much of its significance in view of the sensitive and special nature of the
issue. For those re~sons, he advocated careful consideration of the question of
the punishment of acts of terrorism and, above all, of the means of preventing them.
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46. The role of an organisation such a. the United Nation. should b6 one of
prevention rath.r th.n conde.natiora and puni.h.ent. It was not po•• ible, how.ver,
to prevent .cts of terror i •• withou~ r ••olving the und.rlying c.u••• , for oft.n, if
not always, very bitt.r rea.on. lay behina the outw.rd manifest.tion of a terror ist
act. The time h.d therefore calM to undert.ke • detailed con.ideration of the root
causes of the problem with a view to finding a r.dioal solution, r.th.r than
accusing the authl\)nt:!.c .rld le9iUm6~·.e reprecent.Uve. of peopl... whose only
aspiration was to ~x.rci8e their in.lien.bl. right to 8elf-d~t.rmin.tionof being
terrorists. It w~e ~l.o time to cea.e re.ponding to vialence by violence and to
lay down the ba8e~ ~ot g~nuine co-operation with. vi.w to wiping out terrorism
altogether. In that c~nn.ction, the Syrian proposal m.rited consid.ration since it
would encourage St~t•• to join effort. in arriving at • definition of int.rnutional
terrorism. Also, sine. the propo.ed int.rn.tion.l confer.nc. w•• not subject to
any time-limits, it could Pe c.refully prep.red to ensure that it had .very ch.nce
of success.

47. Mrs. IBRAHIH (Nigeria) said that Nigeria upheld the rule of law ~nd w.s
unequivocal in its condemnation of intern.tion.l terrorism. However, de.pite the
many resolutions and convention. adopted in th.t connection, terrorism ~ontinued

unabated.

48. The graat~st terror to which man w•• sUbjecte~ occurred when he w.s denie.] hi6
digni'ty on the ground of colour. It w•• therefore .ppropr iate tLlat acUon .gainst
terrorism in Africa eh .uld .t.rt with the liquid.tion of • scourge which had taken
the form of .ggres.ion again.t the people. and countries of southern Africa. The
apartheid r~gime of South Afric••pr_ad ~.rror not only within it. own enclave but
in .11 the neighbouring St.t•• , it. crimin.l invasion of Angol., its sponsorship of
the UNITA renegade. and it••upply of weapon. to RENAMO b~ndits in Moz.mbique were
the mo~~ .erious .cts of terror i •• committed in Africa .ince the Second World War.
The time had therefore co.e to deal. severe blow to St.te terrorism in South
Africa and Namibia. A minority h.d argued th.t liber.tion forces were I.errocists:
it was strange that the s.lf-.ame people who h.d rid themselves of the coloh~"l

yoke now denied others the right to liberation.

49. Her del~gation w.s pl••••d to note th.t since the adoption of General Assembly
resolution 40/61 there had been a marked increase in the par tie. to the relevant
conventions on terrorism. It also welcomed the d~ci8ion by ICAO to convene a
diplomatic conf.reno. in 1988, at which an instrument on the suppre~8ion of
unlawful acts of violence .t airports would be a10pted, and that lCAO had also
bdopted a model clause on avi.tion security for inclu.ion in bilateral agreements.

50. The problem of intern.t.ional terrorism required a long-term solution, and the
emphasis ohou11 therefore be on the root c.uses of the problem rather than on
measures to combat it. In the ab.enoe of .ffective enforcement machine~y,

puni9h~ent could not be an effective deterrent. The Committee shoulo therefore
submit recommendations to the General Assembly with a view to the elimination of
th& underlying cause. of terrorism. In that connection, her delegation recommended
that the united NAtions should introduce a programme of action for the elimination
of all forms of colonialism, racial discrimination and apar~.
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51. Mr. AL-ABSI (United Arab Emirates) said that international customary law and
the law of treaties provided States with .ufficiont judicial authority to enact
laws to combat terrorism. However, the question of jUdicial authority in the
application of such laws encountered certain difficulties when co-operation among a
number of States became necessary. Extradition, for example, wa& not always a
satisfactory expedient for bringing those accused of terrorism to justice because
of frequent lack of agre.mc.:t. The matter became even more complicated when it was
a question of co-operating with certain regimes whose very existence was contrary
to international humanitarian norms and customs.

52. The position of his Government on the subject of terrorism wa~ un~quivocal.

It strongly supported all of the resolutions and conventions on the matter adopted
or sponsored by the United Nations and other international organizations, as
endorsed by the League of Arab States, the Organization of the Islamic Conference
and the Movement of Non-Ali~ned Countrifs. It also supported the measures adopted
by ICAO and the efforts made by other international organizations to combat
terrorism dit~~ted against civil aviation and other modes of transport.

53. In its concern to promote co-operation in the application of eXisting
conventions and resolutions and with a view to making them stronger and more
effective, his delegation called for greater clarity and precision and for a
greater effort to implement recommendations in their entirety.

54. By virtue of the wordin~ of agenda item 126, the international community had
acknowledged that acts of violence could be committed by persons actin~ out of
misery, flstration, grievance and despair caused by the oppression to which they
were subjected. The United Nations shoul1 combine warning and condemnation with a
more active role, and it should undertake to define the underlYl~g causes of acts
of violence and str ive to eliminate them. flhile his delegation was pleased at the
progress made in combating terrorism on certain fronts, it was concerned that,
after nearly 15 years of discussion of the item, the causes, effects and
motivations that were the principal elements'of terrorism and acts of violence
remained to be addressed.

55. In considerlng the problem of terrorism, tne same word was often used to refer
to different concepts, and conflicting ~~lte~ia were applied to the same thing or
the same incident. Accordingly, the call for the convening of an international
conference to define terrorism and differentiate it from the struggle of peoples
for national liberatior. was worthy of careful consideration. The struggle for
national liberation had been legitimized by numerous United Nations resolutions and
by the experience of the States of Western and Eastern Europe, which had struggled
against Nazi occupation of their territories during the Second World War. The
proposed conference should also address the issue of State terrorism, from which
many third world countries suffered.

56. In making ite modest contribution to the endeavour, his country would prefer
that the work of the Committee should proceed on the basis of consensus 80 that its
final outcome would be free of loopholes and intentional or unintentional
omissions. Rejection of the proposed conference meant that each partL would adhere
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to ita own view and its own convictio~, while its acceptance implied a readiness,
to whatever degree, to enter into discussion and achieve a harmonization of views.
It was essential that the COHsensus on the matter should be maintained and that all
should be fully convinced that the intarnational community had made a concerted
effort in the noble endeavour to free humanity from terrorism.

57. Mr. GALVEZ (Peru) said that his country viewed the escalation of terrorism
throughout the world with g~wing concern and considered that its effects and
underlying caJses should be dealt with in a spirit of international co-operation
and understanding. His delegation was therefore grateful for General Assembly
resolution 40/61 which unequivocally condemned as criminal all acts, methods and
practices of terrorism, wherever and by whomever committed.

58. Alth~ugh Peru rejected terrorism, together with the proposition that the end
justified the means, it was well aware that terrorism and subversion fed on the
poverty and despair of peoples. It also considp-red ,that the approach to terrorism
at the interr~tional level should not jeopardize the legitimate objectives of
liberation movements struggling against colonialism, apartheid and foreign
occupation.

59. Peru had enacted laws, within its constitutional and democratic framework, to
combat terrorism. It had also acceded to a number of multilateral conventions on
various aspects of terrorism and was considering shortly becoming a party to other
international instruments.

60. Paradoxically, despite the determined and genuine concern with which
Governments were tackling international terrorism, some democratic societies, where
terrorist and subversive groups had found the climate propitious, were conducting
campaigns to pranote, and even defend, terrorism, under the cloak of academic,
cultural or political events. His delegation therefore reiterated the appeal made
by the Peruvian Minister for Foreign Affairs before the General Assembly that all
such attitudes be rejected forthwith.

61. His country trusted that the General Assembly would reaffirm the terms of
resolution 40/61 while also taking decisive steps to broaden the scope of the
international community's rejection of terrorism.

62. Peru fa1JOured the moves to differentiate terrorism from the legitimate
struggles of liberation movements. It also considered that the members of the
international community should assume their obligations to prevent all activities
that encouraged terrorism in their territories.

63. Mr. DROUSHIOTIS (Cyprus) said that Cyprus unequivocally condemned all acts of
terrorism wherever and by whomever committed. It had taken due note of Security
Council resolution 579 (1985) and of the statement by the President of the Council
on 30 December 1985 e)tpressing the hope that General Assembly resolution 40/61
would be followed by a determined effort on the part of all Governments and
authorities concerned to put an end to terrorist acts and practices in accordance
with establiShed principles of international law.
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64. General Assembly resolution 40/61 formed the bedrock for future work on
prevention ot terrorism. In that connection, special note should be taken of the
work being carried out by ICAD, ~MO and the Council of Europe, as also of the
regional co-operation among States and of the work of political organizations.

65. Cyprus was a party to four out of the five international conventions listed in
the Secretary-General's report and was taking steps to submit the fifth On~ - the
International Convention against the Taking of Hostages - to the House of
Representatives for ratification.

66. Terrorism would only be eradicated when the underlying causes had been
r1moved. Every effort to that end should therefore be made and the United Nations,
and the Se. Id ty Council 1n particular, should seek just solutions to the problems
befor@ them in accordance with the provisions of the Charter of the United Nations.

67. Cyprus favoured international co-operation, with a view t) the prevention of
terrorist action, based on the principles of the sovereign equality of States,
non-interterence in the internal affairs of States, respect for the sovereignty and
territorial integrity of States and the non-use of force in international
relations. In that connection, a meeting of Ministers of the Movement of
NOn-Aligned Countries, held in OCtober 1979, had emphasi~ed that the legitimate
struggle at liberatio I movements aga~nst oppression was not to be equated with
terrorism, and had supported the idea of an international conference to
difterentia~ terrorism trom the struggle of peoples for liberation. Also, a
meeting ot the Foreign Ministers of the Mediterranean members of that Movement,
held in June 1987, had expressed its readiness to contribute fully to international
action against international terrorism, emphasized the need to eliminate the causes
ot terrorism, underlined the unacceptability of equating the struggle of 1beration
movements with terrorism ftnd undertaken to contribute practical ideas for the
convening of an international conference on the SUbject. A definition of terrorism
which distinguished it clearly from the strug9le of peoples for national liberation
would indeed be a major step forward in the attemptA to combat terrorism.

68. Mr. TREIKI (Libyan Arab Jamahirlya) said that terrorism was undermining
confidence in international relations. His delegation was convinced of the need to
combat the phenomenon and had both supported all Genera:\. Assembly resolutions \ ilich
condemned international terrorism and acceded to the rel~vant international
conventions. Despite individual and collective measures aimed at its prevention or
the formulation of legislation against it. the international community had not yet
been able to counter the phenomenon effectively. One reason for that failure was
tha~ many torms of international terrorisl« had not yet been addressed. If it was
right to express concern over terrorist action against indlviduals, it was even
more important to draw attention to terrorism perpetrated against entire peoples.
Also, the illegal action of a State or a regime was likely to be far more harmful
than that of an individual. In that connection, the treatment meted out to the
peoples of Sou th Africa, Namibia and Palestine n .t be considered as one of the
most evil forms of international terrorism.
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69. Despite frequent condemnations of their action by the United Nations, the
racist regime in Palestine had proceeded to annex the Golan Heights and Jerusalem,
while its counterpart in South Africa practised terrrrism on a daily basi~ against
the black majority. Events in Palestine and south~rn Africa ~re more horrifying
tilan those which had occurred under the Nazis in Germa~·. Th~ determination of
certain Statea - including some super-Powers - to seek to undermine the stability
and s~curity of smaller States, to spread misinformation, to impose economic
sanctions against them and to mine their harbours was itself a dangerous form of
international terrorism.

7~. A deliberate attempt to confuse terrorism with the right of peoples to
struggle for thei. national liberation resulted in the application of hypocritical
standards. Palestinians, Syrians and Lebanese fighting against occupation forces
were described as terro~ists, whereas the regimes which killed th~ innocent
citizens of Palestine and South Africa were spared that description. His
delegation, representing a people which had fought against Italian fa8Cis~ and
joined in the condemnation of State terrorism by the Organization of African Unity
and the Movement of Non-Aligned Countries, was frusttllted by such hypocrisy.

71. The representative of the Zionist enUty, who ha~ himself killed many
Palestinians, insulted the international community when he spoke on the subject of
terrorism. Were the murder of over one hundred Libyan passeng~rs in a civilian
aircraft, the killing of Count Bernadotte and the massacre of thousands of
palestinians in Sabre, Shatila and Deir Yassin not acts of terrvrism? Small
people~ which faced a veto in the Security Council when protesting against such
crimes were at a loss as to what to do.

72. The absence of a clear definition of terrorism had allowed the term to be used
as a propaganda weapon against certain S~ates and peoples which were fighting to
achieve their freedom and self-determination or simply to maintain the political,
social and economic systems which they had chosen in preference to remaining
dependent on other States. Even the judgments of su~ an august body as the
International Court of Justice on that !'ubject hc'd ''liJ!:. been rospected.

73. Those w~ dared to accuse Israel of crimes were dubbed anti-Semitic. His
delegation was not anti-Jewish but did believe, in accordance with a decision by
the General Assembly, that zionism was a form of racism. Meanwhile, attempts had
been made to link international terrorism w~th Islam, despite the evidence that
Islam was a religion of peace in which the path to godliness lay through wisdom and
good deeds. Such attempts to confuse the issue m~de it ess~ntial that
international terrorism be properly defined.

74. Sufficient attention had not been paid in <he past to the underlying causes of
terrorism and acts of violence, with many preferring to concentrate their efforts
on pre-emptive measures. However, it had since become clear that it was essential
to study those causes in order to identify effective solutions to the problem. It
was only by the establishment of specific criteria to cover all forms of
international terrorism, whether committed by Individuals or Stales, that thf!
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phe~omenon could be eradicated. It was difficult to understand why certain
countries feared further debate on the issue, unless they deliberately intended to
maintain the confusion for their own purpOBec. H!s delegation fully supported the
call for an in~erndtional conference and hoped that those States which opposed the
proposal would come to realize that the conferen~e was not an end in itself but an
endeavour to give Unpetus to international efforts tu eradicate terrorism. Those
who, for various political reasons of their own, could not bring themselves to
oondeomn the actions of Zionist, colonialist t,,·,t'l racist. regimes ;:;ight come to regret
such hesitation in the future.

75. If certain members of the Security Council were to concentrate less on their
own short-term interests, that body could play" positi,ve role in eliminating the
principal causes of international terrorism. Mambers of the Sixth Committee might
take note of the fact that the Security Council was, eimultaneously with their
current meeting, discussing the situation in Namibia, an instance of State
terlorism which'enjoyed the full support of a well-known non-peace-loving State.
It was to be hoped that that State and other Stat.es \~uld eventually come to
recognize the right of all peoples to determine their own future and to adopt the
political and social systems which they cho~e Small ?eoples, which constituted &n
overwhelming majority in the Organization an~ had suffered much in the past as a
result of terrorism, colonialism and raci sm, w£:ltE',d to be neutral and free. Was
that not their right?

76. Mr. LOULICHKI (Morocco) said that, in keeping t.he item under discussion on its
agenda, the General Assembly was simply reflecting international concern at the
continued perpetration of acta of terrorism, whieh did not spare any region of the
world. That concern was all the greater owing to the impact oi new technology on
acts of terrorism. There was an urgent politic~l need to define more precisely the
contemporar~ forms of terrorism, which were no longer dealt with adequa~ely by the
existing international instruments. The problem was extremely complex and was
further exacerbated by differences of opinion on the subject and the fact that
solutions called not only for time but, above al~, for the political will to accept
compranises.

77. There had, however, been no lack of effor~s to re~pond both to the emergence
and to the resurgence of acts of terrorism, as demonstrated by the adoptjon of a
number of relevant legal instruments, among the most important of which were the
five COnventions against the Taking of Hostages anu the Tokyo, Hague and Montreal
COnventions. The most recent effort undertaken u~der United Nations ~uspic~p in
the area in question had been the adoption in lq79 of the 11 recommendations made
by the Ad H~ Committee on Internutional Terrori~m relatir~ to practical m~Qeures

of co-operation for the speedy elimination of the problem of international
terrorism, an effort that was currently being continued by ICAO and IMO. That
step-by-step approach had led to ~ more precise definition of some aspecta of
terrorism and had provided partial solutions that had been laid down in conventions
whose scope was virtually universal. It had als~ meant that it had been possible
to leave aside fundamental differences of opinion. Both those who were
e~deavouring to equate national liberation struggles with acts of terrorism and
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those who were trying to give a semblance of legitimacy to mercenary bands were
harming international efforts to elimindte terrorism. There must be no dou: about
the right of peoples to self-determination, and a clear distinction must therefore
be made between indiscriminate violence and legitimate struggles waged by authentic
and recognized liberation movements, in accordance with international law.

78. His delegation wished to reaffirm its unequivocal condemnation of all acts,
methods and practices of terrorism wherever and by whomever committed. The
elimination of terrorism should not be uBed as a pretext for repression of thf'
activities of national liberation movements. His delegation hod therefore
supported th~ adoption of General Assembly resolution .40/61 and the Declaration on
Principles of International Law concerning Friendly Relations and Co-operation
among States in accordance with the Charter of the United Nations and hoped that at
the current session the relevant resolution would be adopted by consensus.

79. Any attempt to solve the problem of international tfrrorism must take account
of the underlying causes of the phenomenon. However, terrorism was also used as an
instrument of international intrigue and masked aggression and subversion with a
view to thwarting initiatives designed to guarantee the exercise of the right to
self-determination. Particular attention should therefore be devoted to the duties
of States in that connection, especially the duty of every State to prevent the
commission of harmful acts within its territory directed against the sovereignty
and territorial integrity of other States.

80. Mr. AL-ATTAR (~yrian Arab Republic), speaking in exercise of the right of
reply, said that Israel, at the 33rd meeting of the Committee, had again resorted
to falsification and distortion of facts and had even denied the right of peoples
t~ self-determination. It was Israel, however, which had introduced terrorism into
the Middle East by hijacking a Syrian aircraft in 1954. Israel had shJt down a
Libyan aircraft in 1973, resulting in 100 deaths, and had destroyed cities in
Lebanon. Its Prime Minister Yitzhak Shamir was one of the world's leaders of
terrorism.

\

81. The Syrian Arab Republic had called for the convening of an international
conference to define terrorism and to differentiate it from the struggle of peoples
for national liberation. His country was one of those most expo&ed to terrorism,
for exampJe, a Syrian diplomat had rec,ntly been assassinated in Brussels. Israel
and some other countries, however, con\:inued to accuse the Arabs as a whole, and
the Syrian Arab Republic in particular, of being terrorists, without any evidence.
The incident at the London airport had "een blamed on ~is country but later
evidence had shown that the real culprit had been Israel, which had staged the
incident with a view to embarrassing ana destahilizing the Syrian Arab Republic.

82. Mr. ARMALI (Observer, Palestine Libt,ration Organization), speaking in exercise
of the right of reply, said that the Zionist representative had made a statement
that morning which had been perplexing to his delegation.
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83. ~r. NETANYAHU (Isrtel), speaking on a point of order, said that observers had
the right of reply only after members of the Committee had exercised their right of
reply.

84. Mr. HAMMAD (United ~rab Emirates) said that the point of order was rot
justified. He recalled General Assembly resolution 3237 (XXIX), in which the
Palestine Liberation Organization had been invited to participate in the work of
the General Assembly as an observer..

85. Mr. ROSENSTOCK (United States of America), speaking on a point of order, said
that the point of order raised by Israel should be ruled upon without debate. It
was not necessary to remind the Committee th3t the Palestine Liberation
Organization was an observer.

86. Mr. MAMMAD (United Arab Emirates) said that he was not contesting the
Chairman's right to rule on a point of order. However, the point of order was
unjustified because, as the United Kingdom and other States had agreed, the
Palestine Liberation Organization had all the rights of Member States except the
right to submit resolutions and to vote. In practice, observers were often given
the right to reply before Mentler States.

87. The CHAIRMAN cited rule 109 of the ru],es of proctldurt", which stated that "the
Chairman shall call upon speakers in the order in which they signify their desire
to speak". Sinca the Palestine Liberation Organization had request~ the floor
before Israel, it had the right to reply first.

88. Mr. NeTANYAHU (Israel) requested an opinion fram the Legal Counsel as to
whether observer groups took precedence over Mentler States on a list of speakers
for rights of reply. It had never been the practice, when a Member State insisted,
to deny its request. The Chairman's ruling created a new precedent.

89. The CHAIRMAN pointed out that the Sixth" Committee itself was a legal body, and
said that the Palestine Liberation Organization might continue with its statement.

90. Mr. ARMALI (Observer, ~alesLine Liberation Org~ization) said that he wondered
whether the representative of the Zionist entity had been sincere in his statement
that morning, or whether he had merely repeated the same speech with which all
membe:s of the Committee wer-. familiar. He had gone against all rules of
international law in expressing aversion to the inalienable right of people
struggling for national liberation. At ~ seminar organized at the instigation of
the Israeli representative himself to teach the West how to win the war against
terrorism, the representative had denounced those who had said that terrorism was
born of frustration, and he had defined terrorism as the deliberate use of murd~r

or threat of murder against persons to instil fear for political purposes. By
using the word "deliberate", he had differentiated terrorism fram "accidents of
war", such as when the Israeli army had shot unarmed students or raided Palestinian
refugee camps. In those cases, in Israel's view, the attacks had not been acts of
terrorism because Israel had not intended to kill.

/ ...



A!C.6/42/SR.34
English
Page 21

(Mr. Armali, Obaerver, PLO)

91. Israel was promoting St~te terrorism as a means to perpetuate ita occupation
of Palestinian lands, while lt accused Arabs of terrorism in order to justify ita
continued persecution of them. Iarael's statement not only had indicated its
future intentions but also had been a declaration of war against the rules of
international law. The members of the Committee should decide whether such
dangerous ideas should be allowed to be developed with impunity.

92. Mr. NETANYAHU (Israel) said that the Ad Hoc Committee on International
Terrorism had been established originally in-r,;eponse to the murder of Iaraeli
athletes by the Palestine Liberation Organization. Rather than doing romething
about terrorism, the Ad Hoc c(~mittee had sought to legitimize it by focuaing on
its underlying causes. Since 1972, the Ad Hoc Committee and the General Assembly
had served as a springboard for terrorism. The Paleatine Uberation Organization
was the paramount terrorist group of the present time, and it would not have been
able to carry out its terrorist acts had it not had the aupport of certain Member
States. The patron Governments which had moulded the debate on terroriam had lost
ground when it had been found out that they were engaging in acts of terrorism
themselve~. Their attempts to justify their actions by discussing underlying
causes had done grievous damage to the Jnited Nations.

93. The Libyan Arab Jamahiriya and the Syrian Arab Republic, the so-called
champions of the cause of anti-terrorism, were really the godfathers of terrorism.
It was well known chat the Libyan Arab Jamahiriya had paid cash bonuses to the
terrorists at Munich. While the Libyan Arab Jamahiriya accuaed Israel of racism
and fascism, it was occupying a good part of Chad and had called the people of Chad
"monkeys and slaves". Libya had also fought on the side of the Nazis during the
Second World War.

94. The actions of the Libyan Arab Jamahiriya were matched by thoae of the Syrian
Arab Republic. In the valise bomb incident in London, Syrian diplomats had
congratUlated Nizar Hindawi before they knew that the bomb had been found. The
Government official who had co-ordinated the action had had his post upgraded and
was currently co-ordinating all the terrorist groups in the Middle Eaat. Moreover,
as reported in The New York Times of 28 October 1987, an Amnesty International
report had described in detail the torture of political prisoners by Syrian
security forces.

95. The two godfathers of international terrorism had attempted to hijack the
Ad Hoc Committee and twist the definition of terrorism to suit those kinds of
practices. He wondered whether that meant that the United Nations waS sinking into
absurdity.

96. Mr. MIRZA7.E-YENGEJEH (Islamic Republic of Iran) said that the Sixth Committee
was not the proper place to open a debate on political issue~. However, since Iraq
and the Zionist entity had made accusations against his coun, I, he wished to point
out that Iraq had invaded the Islamic Republic of Iran in order to overthrow its
revolutio~ary Government. Iraq continued to commit crimes against the peace and
security .,f mankind, inclUding using chemical weapons, bombing civilian areas and
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attacking civil aviation. It had also ~ponsored individual terrorist activitiea,
such as the recent killings in Pakistan uf three members of the Al-Oa'wah party by
an Iraqi agent.

97. Mr. OMAR (Libyan Arab Jamahiriya), speaking in exerci8e of the right of reply,
said that the representativeofOthe Zionist entity, himself a terrorist, had
poisoned the atmosphere of the meeting with his misleading statements. Such an
attitude was not unexpected, since it contormed with the Zionist regime's policy of
blurring the true nature of terrorism. The reasons for the Zionist
representative's anger at the Arab delegations' call for an international
cOllference on terrorism were obvious. His r~gime did nol want the international
community to adopt a clear definition of the phenomenon bl =ause it wished to
continue to categorize ,ctivities in accordance with its own whim. Thus, any
terrorist action a9~inst innocent Palestinl.ns waS d~scribed as self-defence while
any Palestinian A:..:t of heroism was descr ibtld as terrorism. However, try aR devils
might to pass themsp.lves oft as angels, creder~e could not be given to the words of
racists.

98. The Washington Times of 10 Novem~~' 1986 had quoted the French Prime Minister
as s~ying that the Isr&el~ intelligence service was respons~ble for acts of
terrorism in Europe. The Zionist representative had, whether deliberately or not,
ignored the actions of his regime against innocent Palestinians, the judgements of
British -'uts agnink,;t leading Zionist terrorists and the entire history of Zionist
terrori. 4n occupied Pa]~~tlne. The c~imes or the Nazis paled before such a
catalogu3 of slaughter. The killing of innocent individuals ranged fram the
massacres at neir Yass!n to those in the Sabra and Shatila camps, and the records
of the United Nations were filled with crimes committed by that racist reg~me.

99. With regard to the murder of diplomats. his delegation associated itself with
the remarks on the killing of Count Bernadotte made by the representative of the
Syrian Arab Republic. The Zioni9ts also played a leading role in t,e hijacking of
aircraft and threats to tt.e safetl' of civil aviation. They had destroyed Lebanon's
fleet of civilian aircraft - an action which had been condemned by the Security
Council in resolution 262 (1968), shot down a Libyan aircraft and killed its
innocent passengers and, in the course of the past year, hijacked a Libyan civilian
aircraft over the Mediterranean Sea, Resenting the achievem3nt of progress by any
Arab country, they had bombed Iraq's nuclear reactor and launched a savage attack
on Tunisia. A regime which proved willing to commit all forms of terrorism in such
a mlmiler would never accept a ruling t.y the international cOlllllunity on a definition
of the term and so was not worthy to participate in the ~ffairs of the
illternational community.

100. Mr. NETANY~IU (Israel), sp~aking in exercise of the right of reply, said he
look it as a personal campr lment tu be lectured by such paragons of virtue as the
Liby~n Arab Jamah lriya, tne Islamic Republic of Iran, Iraq and the Syrian Arab
Republi~. If the terrorist incidents in Europe mentioned by the Libyan
representative were indeed all the resp(~8ibility of the MOBsad, then Qaddafi's

I., .



Ale. 6/42/SR. 34
English
Page 23

(Mr. Netanyahu, Israel)

money and other support for terrorists had been in vain. Iraq, which criticized
Israel, was responsible for having aided Abu al-Abbas after the Achille Lauro
outrage. In 1986, he had questioned the head of the Iranian mission about the Jate
of the hijackers of the civilian airliner who had been taken to the Islamic
Republic ~f Iran, and why there had been no evidence of the swift and mighty hand
of Iranian justice. Although a reply had been promised, there had not yet been any
word of a trial or punishment. Consequently, he wished to convey his question once
again to Ambassador Rajaie-Khorassani. In the Syrian Arab Republic, Abu Nidal,
another so-called freedom fighter, was working on a time-sharing basis for that
country and the Libyan Arab Jamahiriya, bases from which he was being sent on such
missions as the Rome and Vienna massacres.

101. Such people were henchmen who worked for terrorist regimes, which by supplying
weapons, money, and safe havens, had made international terrorism possible.
Without their support, the whole scaffolding of international terrorism would
collapse, and the·recent dramatic decrease in terrorist acts was a direct result of
sanctions applied against those regimes. Some countries were attempting to stop
the application of those sanctions. Therefore, the issue facing the Sixth
Committee was whether that body was capable of doing the right thing, i.e.
retaining the sanctions, the most important being the moral and political
condemnation of terrorism.

102. Mr. AL-ADHAMI (Iraq), speaking in exercise of the right of reply, quoted from
a statement made by Ariel Sharon after the massacres at Sabra and Shatila, which
proved that terrorism was practised by ~he Zionist entity. As for the Islamic
Republic of Iran, the crux of its policy was to use the Iranian revolution as a
cover for the annexation of parts of the Arab homeland, beginning with Iraq. Even
before his rise to power, Khomeini had stated in 1978 that he considered the
overthrow of the Iraqi regime to be among his priorities (Time Magazine,
26 July 1982). Tracing the history of the expansionist policy of the Islamic
Republic of Iran, he referred to that country's disregard for the 1975 Treaty
between Iraq and Iran, followed by the restoration of the Barzani clique in the
latter country, along with other acts, all of which were designed to achieve one
aim: threatening t~e sovereignty and security of Iraq and imposing Iranian
hegemony on that country. In 1979 and 1980, the Islamic Republic of Iran had waged
a media and political campaign atmed at overth~owing the political and social
structure in Iraq. During that same period, it had stepped up its aggression,
using armed force against Iraq, finally forcing that country to defend itself on
22 September 1980.

103. The Iranian regime had a very peculiar concept of aggression, at variance with
that agreed to ()y the rest of the international community. According to that
regime, aggression meant any attempts to restrict that country from intervening in
Iraq's internal affairs, from violating the norms of international law, and from
imposing its hegemony on the countries of the region. Furthermore, in referring to
the civilian population, the Iranian representative had forgotten the recent
killing of scores of children in Baghdad by an Iranian missile, the abuse of Iraqi
prisoners of war in the Islamic Republic of Iran and the forced conversion of
prisoners to Islam.

I . ..



A!C.6/42/SR.34
English
Page 24

104. Mr. AL-ATTAR (syrian Arab Re~lb1ic), speaking in exercise of the right of
reply, said that the representative of the zionist entity had tried to distract the
Sixth Committee and get it to talk about irrelevant issues. The dimensions of the
so-called Hindawi Operation, had beoome clear, it. objeotive had been to undermIne
his country's reputation and to force that country to change its policy against
zionism and racism. Such plans had naturally been aborted. Israel's history wae
tarnished with the blood of victims of terror, and the Arab inhabitants under
Israeli occupation suffered daily from all kinds of terror and oppression. In case
the representati',e of Israel had forgotten his country's history, he could refer to
document A/42/564 for examples of Israeli terrorism.

105. Mr. MIRZAIE-YENGEJEH (Islamic Republic of Iranl, speaking in exercise of the
right of reply, said that he did not want to reply to Iraq since the Committee was
not the proper place to deal with the war imposed upon his country. His delegation
would reply in the right place to the remarks of Iraq. With respect with che
remarks made by the represent&tive of the Zionist regime, he wished to point out
that the Sixth Committee was currently discussing the proposal by the Syrian Arab
Republic for the convening of an hlternationa1 conference to define torn'rism.
That proposal was logical and based on a proce'ls of negotiation. Consequ~nt1y, it
was not surprising that the representative of the Zionist ent1ty, whoae very
foundation was terror, opposed it by repeatin9 baseless accu6atione.

The meeting rOBe at 7.05.£:..!!l.


